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Editors Note: 
 
We will be holding 
elections for the Re-
gional Executive and 
Board of Directors in 
December. If you are 
interested in support-
ing the club in an ad-
ministrative manner, 
please submit your 
name. We would need 
to know a little about 
yourself and your de-
sire to help the Hawaii 
Region. This informa-
tion will be published 
in the newsletter, so 
the members can 
choose the right candi-
date. We request all 
interested parties sub-
mit their intentions by 
November 30th to the 
newsletter editor. - CS 

Huila The Newsletter of the Hawaii Region of  
The Sports Car Club of America 

Solo II Talk  By Colin Sato                               photos by Lisa Arakawa 

For our October autocross we were fortunate to 
have great weather, brand new timing lights, and a 
new timing system to help manage our event.  Al-
though we did have a few glitches, the end result 
was a much better day.  There were fewer missed 
runs, and because the new lights are strong enough 
to work in direct sunlight up to 50 feet apart, we 
were able to position them farther apart to avoid 

any kind of accident should a driver run wide at 
the finish. 
 
Throughout most of 2000, we have enjoyed a se-
ries of extraordinarily large courses by autocross 
standards.  This is made possible by the tremen-
dous size of our location.  When I browse the Web 
to see autocross results in other regions and other 
clubs I'm always surprised to see 35 second runs, 
sometimes 40 or 45 seconds.  Our club has been 
laying out tracks that average 60 to 70 seconds for 

each run.  While I do enjoy the longer tracks, there 
is something to be said for the “short but sweet” 
tracks of old. For October our neat little track con-
sisted of a wonderful combination of tight slaloms, 
medium speed sweeping turns, and some very 
technical sections.   
 
As the first group started their runs through the 
track we realized this was going to be a very quick 

(Continued on page 2) 

Richard Takaba managed to stay one sec-
ond ahead of Jon Matsushige all day. Here 
Richard takes the green flag to start a run. 

Newcomer Chris Otwell brought an unlikely 
autocross car, an Infiniti Q45!   

Panos Prevedouros won the “Battle of the B 
Stock Miatas” but finished second in class to 

George Adkins’ BMW Z3 

The final SCCA regional race at HRP for the season on the last Sunday of October saw the hard luck racer 
of the last millennium win his first one in 4 years.  Bob Sato has had about every imaginable part break on 
his modified Formula Ford over the last half decade. There was never any question he was fast, the real 
issue was whether he would finish. And for many, many races he did not.  As a result Bob became gun shy-
-- he would not practice and sometimes would not even attempt to qualify, all in hopes of the finishing the 
race. 
 
The October race was not different. No practice at all and only 5 laps of qualifying and then only at a 
limited speed.  Thus the stage was set for the classic Sato charge from the back of the pack, only to have 
the car break some critical part. 
 
The Formula Ford field was particularly strong at this race. Bill Clutter, former owner of the Skip Barber 
School, was back. David Goto just picked up a new Van Diemen Ford and was surely going to be a 
contender. Steve Timpson, the winner of the last couple of Formula Ford races, was certainly not to be 

A Winner at Last:  Bob Sato Finishes First        By Ed Kemper 



Our top Novice for November was Daigo Yamasaki 
driving a Subaru Impreza in G Stock.   For his first 
time autocrossing, Daigo managed to PAX 42nd de-
spite 3 cones in his third run.   Like an experienced 
racer, he pulled off his best time in his last run finish-
ing his day with a 61.461. Good job, keep it coming.  
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course.  Most of the stock cars were able to keep the their 
best times under 60 seconds and the Street prepared and 
modified would be even faster!  The competition in B 
stock was very close with six Miatas and one BMW Z3 
vying for fastest times.  It shaped up into quite a battle be-
tween Panos Prevedourous’ Miata and George Adkins’ Z3.  
Panos ran his fastest time in his second run and George 
was unable to top that till his very last run to take top hon-
ors in B stock with a 55.373.  F stock was similar to B 
stock with seven Camaros ganging up on one lonely Mus-
tang.  In the end, Richard Takaba’s Camaro would win the 
class with a best time of 56.436. Jon Matsushige (Camaro) 
was just a second behind Richard all afternoon to finish 
second in class. 
 

There were a total of ten drivers in Datsun 240Zs (spread 
over several classes), and not surprisingly Curtis Lee was 
the quickest among them with a third run of 50.641.  CSP 
and DSP were business as usual for Ken Van Orman and 
Cliff Goto who both won their respective classes.  In FSP 
there are now 5 drivers in Toyota Corollas, and Keith 
Binning came out on top with a 54.626.  It sure is fun to 
watch those older rear-wheel-drive Toyotas drift through 
the corners, though Dean Kawasaki sets the standard for 
Corollas with a 51.931, and his car never slides! 

Solo II Talk 
 
STS has been Subaru City for most of this year, but for 
some reason we only had four Imprezas in STS this month 
and only one in STR.  But STR was where the quickest 
Subaru came from.  Earl Huang may have been the fastest 
STS car with his 55.266, but Tim Wolf was almost 3 sec-
onds clear of Earl with a Subaru fastest time of 52.513. 
With all the competition among the Subarus, it’s easy to 
forget that Gavin Lee still eclipsed all of them to win STS 
with his Acura Integra. 
 

We had another 12 novices for October and I hope you all 
had a great time.  I remember how hard it was when I first 
started.  It looks like a “sea of cones” out there, but don’t 
worry stick with it and it gets easier.  Keoni La’a, Bill 
Taylor, Anson Gutierrez, Mike Hanson, Daigo Yama-
saki, Amy Cordeiro, Robert Haynes, Chris Otwell, Ty-
ler Morita, Clayton Tom, Flor Rillamas Jr. and Troy 
Tada.   
 
There are lots of changes in our Solo II program, with new 
people taking on new responsibilities and I’d like to thank 
everyone who helps to make our races such a success.  

Stephen Oliberos ran a very quick 49.595 to take 
second overall and the only “closed wheel” car 

under 50 seconds. 

William Peralta’s Corolla GT-S had an eventful 
day, but judging from the other Corollas partici-

pating, there is a lot of potential. 

Always exciting, John Vallero negotiates the course 
with a lot of tire smoke!   

Curtis Lee takes 1st in BSP with a 50.641 



A Winner at Last:  Bob Sato Finishes First    
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counted out. Newcomer Alan Zane finished very strongly in the 
last race and therefore was also a contender. Unfortunately, 
Stephan Hirasuna broke his rear suspension during practice and 
he was out for the day and the race. 
 
Qualifying had Clutter first, followed by Timpson, Goto, Zane 
and Sato taking up the rear. But as to Sato, as the saying goes, 
not for long. At the green flag, Sato with the 2000cc Ford 
engine (the rest having 1600 cc Ford engines) took off and 
passed everyone at the end of the straight before the first turn. 
Before long he stretched out a decent led over Clutter, waiting 
for the “bad luck hammer” to drop. It did not.  Sato won with 
Clutter in second. 
 
The real racing was between Timpson and Goto and it was a 
typical nose to tail race for the 21 minute event. On lap four 
Goto was going to make either a brilliant or vastly stupid pass 
just before the reverse camber turn. Timpson give Goto an ever 
so slight opening and Goto pulled next to him going into the 
tight and very narrow turn. In a word he got by the smallest of 
margins.  The rest of the race was Timpson trying to get by 
without any success. Zane had a clean run and finished 5th . 
 
The closed wheel race was a good deal less exciting. The three 
top qualifiers finished in the order of qualifying --- Scott 
Schulte (Porsche 911), Wes Aihara (CRX) and Ed Kemper
(Mustang). The only real drama was the approaching rain the 
first few laps. Both Wes and Ed were hoping for rain since 
were not on slicks and more importantly they had working 
windshield wipers. But it was not to be. Other than a few drops 
on the windshield there was no rain to be had. 
 
Solo 1 only had two potential starters Lindsey Akamu (Porsche 
911) and Tom Eschvert (Sports S 2000). Tom had terminal 
braking problems and had to withdraw. Lindsey turned a 
terrific 1:02.798 for his single fastest lap. 
 
After the races, the course was shortened for some lapping by 
street cars.  For fifty bucks or for free for the corner workers 
and drivers could race the course for 10 to 20 laps. The next 
race should have even more short track testers. 

Solo I (single fastest lap of 4 laps) 
Lindsey Akamu   Porsche Carrera      01:02.798 
 
Closed Wheel Race (20 minutes)      
1. Scott Schulte         Porsche 911 
2. Wes Aihara           Honda CRX 
3. Ed Kemper            Ford Mustang 

Open Wheel Formula (25 minutes) 
1. Bob Sato               Formula Ford 2000 
2. Bill Clutter            Formula Ford 1600 
3. Dave Goto             Formula Ford 1600 
4. Steve Timson        Formula Ford 1600 
5. Alan Zane             Formula Ford 1600 

Results From Sports Car Club Of America 
 

Hawaii Raceway Park 
Sunday   August 27, 2000 
Track Length 1.320 Miles  

SUSPENSION AND BRAKE SPECIAL-

HONDA AND ACURA CAMBER KIT 

Air Ride Technologies 
Belltech 
Paxton 

Pro Charger 
Colorado Custom 

California Customs USA 

Budnik 
B. Coddington 

BF Goodrich, etc. 

765 Queen St. Honolulu, HI 96813 
Phone  596-7732  Fax  596-7786 

Mon. thru Fri. 8:30 AM to 5:00 PM 
Saturday 8:30 AM  to 2:00 PM 

RD-3530 

Alan Zane ran competitively again, but like the rest 
of the field he could not match Sato’s pace.  
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Are you the type that likes to get involved?  Do you have some time on your hands?  SCCA is having elections for the 
Board of Directors and Regional Executive in December. If you are interested in contributing your ideas and maybe a little of your 
time, let us know.  We would be happy to have your assistance in making your club a better one for yourself and your friends.  

 
On another note, at the last event we had a little boy hurt himself because there was no adult supervision. Please, our 

autocross is a participant event; it is not a spectator event.  I do not want young children at the event unless they can be supervised 
at all times. If you have to baby sit, make sure you bring someone else along to watch the kids while you run. The track area is not 
a playground and it can be quite dangerous with all the cars going around so please think twice before you decide to bring your 
kids. 

The club has been slowly upgrading all of its equipment.  We have a new generator, a new van, the trailer has been recon-
ditioned and we have a new timing system.  We are presently looking for a used laptop computer (inexpensive) and possibly re-
placing our radios.  Any ideas how we may acquire them? 

 
As always, I want to thank all the volunteers that do the little extra to make the day go smoother. If you’re not one of 

those, how about preparing a little better so those guys can have it a little easier?  Registration could run more efficiently if you 
register in the morning before the racing starts. Late registration puts a strain on everybody. Prepare your car for tech inspection, 
make sure that you clean everything out and everything is raceworthy.  Get there early and spend a leisurely walk around the track. 
 
              What happened to all of our helmets?  The club has provided helmets to those who were without but we seem to have less 
than what we started with.  You are welcome to borrow a helmet if you leave your drivers license. If you need to use a helmet, use 
it only during your run and return after your heat. Don’t borrow it at the start of the day and hold on to it for the fun runs. If you 
have one of our helmets, we will be glad to get it back. If you have an old helmet we would welcome the donation.  

Notes From the Regional Executive                            By Lindsey Akamu 
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SCCA Hawaii Region Board of Directors, contacts &  
Telephone numbers: 
 

Linsey Akamu (RE)                  595-3595 
Ed Hollman                               488-1782 
Paul Schwartz                           396-3485 
Jessie Weinberger                     623-7515 
Ed Kemper                                524-0330           (edracers@aol.com) 
Art Sonen                                  734-3226           (asonen@aol.com) 
Gerald Luke (F&C)     (wk)     591-2791           gcylbz@lava.net) 
                                       (hm)     737-0073 
Colin Sato  (Huila Editor)          255-1255           (colin@satoauto.com) 

Solo II Heat Schedule for November 12th, 2000 
 

   8:00  Track Set-up 
  9:30   Race / Work Registration, Tech Inspection, Track Walk 
10:15   Track closed, Heat 1 Drivers and Workers Meeting 
10:30   Start Heat 1 
                        Heat 1: A Prepared, BP, CP, DP, EP and all Modified 
            Heat 2 Drivers and Workers Meeting 
                        Heat 2: Super Stock, AS, BS, CS, DS, ES, FS and GS 
Lunch Break, Awards Presentation, Track Walk 
            Heat 3 Drivers and Workers Meeting 
                        Heat 3: A Street Prepared, BSP, DSP, ESP and FSP 
            Heat 4 Drivers and Workers Meeting 
                        Heat 4: C Street Prepared, STS, STR, SM  
Fun Runs: $1.00 per run, Passengers welcome with a Helmet. 
                        Clean-up, Put away cones 

2000  
Schedule 

 

January 9 
February 13 
March 12 
April 9  
May 21 
June 11 
July 9 
August 13 
September 10 
October 8 
November 12 
December 10 

2000 Racing 
Schedule 

 

February 27th 
-Solo 1/ Regional  
 

May 6th 
- Drivers School 
 

May 7th 
-Solo 1/ Regional 
 

June 25th 
-Solo 1/ Regional  
 

August 26 & 27 
-Solo 1/ Regional 
 

September 24th 
-Drivers School  
 

October 29th 
-Solo 1/ Regional 

SCCA Hawaii General Membership Meeting November 15th 
 

            This month’s meeting will be at Pflueger Honda (777 Ala Moana Blvd).  
We will be in the conference room right on Koula St. Turn off of Ala Moana onto 
Koula St., and as you drive towards the ocean on, there are parking spaces on the 
side of the Pflueger Honda building.    
            This meeting will start at 7:00, if you have any questions regarding the 
meeting agenda, please call Linsey Akamu at 595-3595.  For directions call Colin 
Sato at 255-1255. 
            Huila welcomes all responsible comments, suggestions, editorials, and 
advertising.  We have a deadline for publishing so please contact the editor for 
details.  We reserve the right to edit all submissions as needed.  All submissions 
should be e-mailed or on disk, we’re not re-typing anything!  Anything else must 
be camera ready. 
            This newsletter is non-profit, if you want to advertise here it’s not 
expensive, just help us with the production costs! 



C/O Pflueger Honda 
777 Ala Moana Blvd. 
Honolulu, HI 96813 

a passion for  

Luxury and Performance.  The Acura 3.2 TL.  At first glance you might think this is just another luxury car.  You’ll 
find a BOSE music system with CD and cassette, power leather seats with side airbags, and Xenon High 
Intensity Discharge headlights.  Look deeper under the skin and you find an all aluminum V-6 with 24 valves, 
VTEC and 225 horsepower that will get you from 0-60 in under 7.65 seconds.  Double wishbones on all four 
corners, and a 5-speed Sport Shift sequential automatic transmission.  All Standard.   Please call me, Colin Sato, 
at hondahawaii.com 255–1255 for more on this award winning sedan available for under $30,000. 

driving TL The 2001  


